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RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
The American Medical Association urges the Practicing Physicians Advisory Council 
(PPAC or the Council) to make the following recommendations to the Centers for 
Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) concerning development of a plan to transition 
to value-based purchasing (VBP) and the recovery audit contractor (RAC) program. 
 
VALUE-BASED PURCHASING 
 
Measures  
 
• Physicians must develop the quality measures used for reporting data to ensure 

that measures are accurate and clinically relevant to patients.   
 
• The Physician Consortium for Performance Improvement (PCPI) should be 

recognized as the leading developer of physician-level measures in CMS’ plan to 
transition to VBP.   

 
• CMS must ensure that VBP program measures:  (i) are evidence-based and 

developed with cross-specialty representation and consensus; and (ii) include 
enhanced relevance to clinical practice.   

 
• CMS should devote attention and support to the measure development pipeline 

because, without adequate resources, significant measurement gaps will remain. 
 
• CMS must recognize that several options for reporting data on measures are 

necessary for physicians, including physician reporting through claims, registries 
or electronic health records.   

 
• To best capture data from relevant measures and improve patient care, CMS must 

ensure that a VBP program include the following factors: 
 

Measures must be relevant to the patient and physician at the point of care, 
capture complexity of care decisions, provide support for appropriate variation 
due to a physician’s clinical judgment, inform performance improvement 
efforts, and harmonized across care settings and payers.  

 
Physicians should have the opportunity to select measures relevant to their 
patients and practice.   

 
CMS should identify a clear methodology for the retention and retirement of 
measures.   

 
Physicians should be able to participate in a VBP program through a variety of 
organizations, as individuals or in groups, since physicians frequently 
participate in multiple health care organizations.   

 



Data Infrastructure and Reporting 
 
• Quality reporting and VBP programs must allow physicians and CMS adequate 

lead time to implement changes, and CMS must aggressively educate and 
implement outreach activities for physicians and eligible professionals on how to 
successfully participate in a VBP program.  These activities must also be conducted 
for Medicare contractors to ensure they understand their responsibilities as well.   

 
• VBP and the Physician Quality Reporting Initiative (PQRI) educational programs 

must include detailed confidential, actionable interim and final feedback and 
compliance reports that inform physicians of reporting errors and how to correct 
them.  These reports must be issued on a timely basis.   

 
• Physicians must be able to review the accuracy of the data that are the basis for 

determining successful participation or performance scores in a VBP program, and 
they must have the opportunity for prior review and comment, along with the right 
to appeal and reconsideration. 

 
• CMS should specify procedures and requirements that registries (and electronic 

health record, or EHR, product vendors) must meet to minimize errors in the 
registry or EHR reporting process during the reporting period, including interim 
and final feedback reports, as well as procedures to be followed to correct errors 
that may occur when the registry or vendor submits the data to CMS.   

 
Incentive Methodology 
 
• All physicians should be able to participate in a VBP program voluntarily and 

should receive a positive base physician payment update, with an additional value-
based payment for achieving quality goals.  Performance measurement should be 
scored against both absolute values and relative improvements in those values.   

 
• Value-based payments should be funded with new money and should not be made 

on a budget neutral basis within the Medicare physician payment system.   
 
• Physicians must also receive payments under a value-based (or quality reporting) 

program on a timely basis.   
 
• It will be difficult for a VBP program to meet the needs of all types of physician 

practice arrangements (which vary by size, specialty mix, and structure (e.g., use of 
information technology systems), and, therefore, a series of “pilots” or 
“demonstration projects” would help develop those aspects of a VBP program that 
help varying practice arrangements enhance the quality of care for all patients.   
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Public Reporting 
 
• CMS should devote resources to develop improved risk adjustment methodologies 

to help avoid skewed data (with respect to data collection and public reporting) that 
can unfairly penalize and misinform patients and physicians.   

 
• CMS must ensure that any publicly reported information is correctly attributed to 

those involved in the care and accurate, user-friendly, meaningful and helpful to 
the consumer/patient.   

 
• Cost of care, or “efficiency,” measures must be evidence-based (like any other 

measure) and must seek quality improvement in patient care, not simply monetary 
savings as a primary goal.   

 
• Physicians and other providers involved in the treatment of a patient must have the 

opportunity for prior review and comment and the right to appeal with regard to 
any data that is part of the public review process.  Any such comments should also 
be included with any publicly reported data.   

 
RECOVERY AUDIT CONTRACTORS 
 
• CMS should not allow RACs to perform evaluation and management (E&M) 

audits. 
 
• Because CMS’ current policies on consultations (including split-shared billing, 

transfer of care, and documentation requirements) are unclear, and physicians 
remain confused about their implementation, CMS should not allow the RACs to 
review consultations.   

 
• CMS should devote more resources to targeted education and outreach for 

physicians to ensure they are sufficiently educated regarding Medicare billing 
policies as this is the best way to reduce common billing and coding mistakes.   

 
• Given the administrative burden RAC audits pose on physicians, CMS should raise 

the minimum claim amount to at least 100 dollars. 
 
• CMS should limit medical record requests to three in a 45-day period for solo 

practitioners. 
 
• CMS should implement a provision requiring RACs to reimburse physicians for 

copies of requested medical records prior to the commencement of the RAC audits.  
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The American Medical Association (AMA) appreciates the opportunity to submit this 
statement to PPAC concerning VBP and RACs.  
 
VALUE-BASED PURCHASING 
 
Section 131(d) of the Medicare Improvements for Patients and Providers Act of 2008 
(MIPPA) required the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) to develop a plan 
for the transition to a VBP program for physicians and other professional services.  In 
developing this plan, last December, CMS held a listening session and released an “Issues 
Paper” outlining four major components of the plan:  (1) measures; (2) data infrastructure 
and reporting; (3) incentive methodology; and (4) public reporting.  The AMA provided 
comments to CMS addressing each of these components, as discussed below. 
 
Measures      
 
Certain key tenets regarding measure development must guide CMS in developing a 
plan to transition to VBP.  We urge CMS to adhere to these tenets, as discussed below.  
 
Physicians Must Develop the Quality Measures Used in a VBP Program 
 
Physicians must develop the quality measures used for reporting data.  This ensures that 
the measures are accurate and clinically relevant to patients.  Without this tenet, a VBP 
program cannot achieve its goal of quality improvement for patients.   
 
In 2000, the AMA convened the PCPI to develop clinical performance measures that are 
patient-focused and that can be implemented to improve patient outcomes.  The PCPI 
actively engages all stakeholders, including payers, patient advocates and organizations that 
are committed to high quality care.  The PCPI is comprised of over 100 national medical 
specialty and state medical societies; the Council of Medical Specialty Societies; American 
Board of Medical Specialties and its member-boards; experts in methodology and data 
collection; the Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality; and CMS.  In addition, on May 
30, 2008, the PCPI approved a position statement to expand the involvement of health care 
professional organizations, including the American Optometric Association, American 
Physical Therapy Association and American Dental Association, to name a few.  This 
expansion will increase the ability of the PCPI to achieve consensus on its measures and 
their implementation across the healthcare continuum. 
 
As the leading developer of physician-level measures, the AMA urges that the PCPI be 
recognized as such in CMS’ plan to transition to VBP.  The PCPI incorporates all critical 
factors in the measure development process.  First, it operates through a transparent, 
consensus-based process for developing physician-level measures, and has worked 
aggressively in developing to date 266 physician performance measures and specifications 
covering 42 clinical topics and conditions.  These measures are available for implementation 
and many have been adopted by CMS for use in CMS quality improvement demonstration 
projects and the PQRI.  In addition, the PCPI ensures that measures:  (i) are evidence-
based and developed with cross-specialty representation and consensus; and (ii) 
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include enhanced relevance to clinical practice.  Any VBP program must use measures 
that meet these criteria.  
 
PCPI efforts are also underway to better communicate and document why a measure was 
developed and, if it is a process measure, what is the link to a patient outcome.  As a part of 
the development process, a rationale behind a measure’s construction and the reasons it may 
or may not be used at the individual or group level will be provided.  In addition, whether a 
gap in care or variations in care exist will be explicitly discussed, and any efforts to 
harmonize with existing measurement sets will be outlined.   
 
Because of the PCPI’s aggressive measurement development efforts, numerous measures are 
available for use in reporting and other quality programs.  Many subspecialties lack 
measures that address the scope of their practice, however, because there is a lack of 
evidence to support their development as well as challenges in capturing necessary 
information to develop a relevant measure.  It is critical that any VBP program recognize 
this factor, and implement initiatives on a phased-in basis to ensure that certain initiatives 
are undertaken only when physicians have the opportunity to participate on a widespread 
basis. 
 
While the PCPI should and will continue to identify and develop measures at the individual 
physician level, it recognizes that quality improvement programs can reach out to physicians 
in a variety of practice settings and that measures can be even more effective for patients 
and physicians when used to develop a more comprehensive picture of care provided 
through various provider settings.  To achieve these goals, the PCPI is developing 
composite, care coordination, patient safety, overuse, and efficiency measures, as well as 
episode of care-based measures regarding quality and cost.  Each of these types of measures 
will provide a more comprehensive picture of all aspects of care, along with supporting 
evidence and the scope of clinicians who participate in the care delivery.  This approach will 
also help identify where the greatest impact for quality improvement can occur.   
 
PCPI development of episode of care measures is critical because some of the methods 
being used to develop episode of care measures are based on products developed without 
substantive clinical insight, i.e., lack of clarity about the services and procedures involved in 
treating the condition.  Further, physician development of and acceptance of these measures 
is essential.  Physicians’ past experiences with payers’ use of black box software to develop 
measures that arbitrarily curtail payments underscores the need for CMS to ensure 
transparency of any software it uses.   
 
We also caution that composite and care coordination and similar measures raise the issue of 
“to whom is the care attributable” since these measures would apply to groups of health care 
professionals, including physicians, that work as a team in delivering care to an individual 
patient.  In this case, a VBP program should clearly address and resolve any attribution 
issues.  In doing so, CMS should ensure flexibility for resolving attribution issues to allow 
for individual level and group level attribution. 
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Finally, we urge CMS to devote attention and support to the measure development pipeline.  
Without adequate resources significant measurement gaps will remain. 
  
Use of Measures In Capturing Data 
 
In developing a plan to transition to VBP, CMS must recognize that several options for 
reporting data on measures are necessary for physicians, including physician reporting 
through claims, registries or EHRs.  Such flexibility allows physicians to participate in 
quality measure reporting, which in turn informs internal quality improvement efforts.  
Limiting options or creating mandates to comply with one reporting option will slow down 
the many ongoing quality improvement activities being realized by both small and large 
physician practices. 

 
To best capture data from relevant measures and improve patient care, we urge that any 
VBP program include the following factors: 
 

• Measures must be relevant to the patient and physician at the point of care, capture 
complexity of care decisions, provide support for appropriate variation due to a 
physician’s clinical judgment, inform performance improvement efforts, and 
harmonized across care settings and payers.  

 
• Physicians should have the opportunity to select measures relevant to their patients 

and practice.  One of the shortcomings of the current PQRI is that physicians cannot 
choose their measures, and CMS arbitrarily determined that physicians should have 
reported on certain measures.  In some cases, these measures were not relevant to a 
physician’s practices, yet CMS deemed that these physicians did not successfully 
report and thus did not receive a reporting bonus.   

 
• CMS should identify a clear methodology for the retention and retirement of 

measures from the PQRI program.  The data and the methodology utilized to make 
these decisions should be transparent to the providers using these measures. CMS 
should also track how physicians will be able to continue to participate when specific 
measures are retired.  CMS should share data with measure developers so as to 
inform their processes and to ensure sufficient numbers of measures that have an 
impact on clinical care.  

 
• Physicians should be able to participate in a VBP program through a variety of 

organizations, as individuals or in groups, since physicians frequently participate in 
multiple health care organizations.   

 
Data Infrastructure and Reporting 
 
In developing a plan to transition to VBP, CMS should ensure key concerns are addressed 
regarding data infrastructure and reporting, as discussed below. 
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Early Physician Education and Outreach   
 
Key lessons from the PQRI are that quality reporting and VBP programs must allow 
physicians and CMS adequate lead time to implement changes, and CMS must 
aggressively educate and implement outreach activities for physicians and eligible 
professionals on how to successfully participate in a VBP program.  These activities 
must also be conducted for Medicare contractors to ensure they understand their 
responsibilities as well.  Educational programs must include detailed confidential, 
actionable interim and final feedback and compliance reports that inform physicians of 
reporting errors and how to correct them.  These reports must also be issued on a 
timely basis.  PQRI reports were issued far too late for physicians to address reporting 
problems and caused inaccurate reporting practices to continue far too late to be helpful 
even in the subsequent reporting year.  Timely, detailed reports will assist in increasing the 
number of eligible professionals who successfully participate in VBP programs and, 
hopefully, result in quality improvements that will benefit both patients and the Medicare 
program.    
 
Physician Verification of Quality Data  
 
Physicians must be able to review the accuracy of the data that are the basis for 
determining successful participation or performance scores in a VBP program.  If not, 
this calls into question how actionable and meaningful the program is for patients and 
physicians.  Physicians must also have the opportunity for prior review and comment, 
along with the right to appeal and reconsideration. 
 
The foregoing is underscored by the public-sector project, the Better Quality Information to 
Improve Care for Medicare Beneficiaries (BQI) Project, a CMS-funded quality 
improvement organization (QIO) special project.  Under the BQI, the Delmarva Foundation 
for Medical Care subcontracted with 6 communities, or pilot sites, to test methods to 
aggregate Medicare claims data with data from commercial health plans and, in some cases, 
Medicaid, in order to calculate and report quality measures for physician groups and, in 
some cases, individual physicians.  
 
All pilot sites have reported significant problems with aggregating Medicare data with other 
payer data.  Specifically, shortcomings remain with the ability to analyze data to understand 
how to define the physician group being measured and how to verify and accurately assign 
the quality reporting scores generated from the data.   
 
Much of the data generated from the six pilot-sites could not be reviewed for accuracy by 
participating physicians, as CMS would not provide patient identification information to 
physicians to assist with verification of the data behind their scores.  Overall, quality 
reporting entities must be able to trust the data generated from quality reporting initiatives.  
CMS must apply lessons learned from the BQI Pilots to the development of a plan to 
transition to a VBP program.  Specifically, active physician input is required if efforts 
are to be viewed as credible.  Further, physicians must be able to review and validate 
the data behind their scores, and request a reconsideration process if necessary. 
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Registry-Based Reporting 
 
The AMA supports the use of registries and EHRs as reporting mechanisms.  Use of 
registries and EHRs will allow data capture and submission to move beyond the use of 
administrative claims data alone, and allows real time quality improvements.  The AMA is 
working closely with the EHR vendor community and others to influence increased 
functionality in EHR systems that facilitate physician use of measures for quality 
improvement and reporting.  The AMA, with the National Committee for Quality Assurance 
(NCQA), and the Health Information Management Systems Society’s Electronic Health 
Record Association, continues to co-sponsor the Collaborative for Performance 
Measurement Integration with EHR systems (Collaborative).  The Collaborative is focused 
on facilitating the integration of performance measures into EHR systems to enable accurate 
translation of measures and to promote quality improvement.  The Collaborative also 
developed an XML format to provide consistent EHR measure specifications for EHR 
systems vendors to integrate PCPI and NCQA measures into their products.  EHR systems 
vendors will further test the schema in 2009.  Efforts are also underway to consider 
submitting the schema to a standards development organization.  The AMA is exploring 
with registry vendors whether this schema will be useful for them or if additional 
specifications and tools are required.  The AMA looks forward to assisting HHS in finding 
strategies and solutions on integrating quality measures into EHR systems and registries. 
    
In the 2009 PQRI, eligible professionals may report quality measures data through a 
qualified clinical registry by authorizing or instructing the registry to submit quality 
measures results and numerator and denominator data on quality measures to CMS on their 
behalf.  Further, CMS is preparing to test the submission of clinical quality data extracted 
from EHRs for five 2008 PQRI measures.  This testing period will occur from July 1, 2008, 
through December 31, 2008.  CMS proposes for 2009 to accept PQRI data from EHRs for a 
limited subset of the proposed 2009 PQRI quality measures, contingent upon successful 
completion of the 2008 EHR data submission testing process and a determination that 
accepting data from EHRs on quality measures for the 2009 PQRI is practical and feasible.   
 
Procedural protections are needed, however, under a VBP program, to ensure the 
accountability of the registry or EHR product vendor for successful submission of data to 
CMS from physicians and eligible professionals.  CMS should specify procedures and 
requirements that registries (and EHR product vendors) must meet to minimize errors 
in the registry or EHR reporting process during the reporting period, including 
interim and final feedback reports, as well as procedures to be followed to correct 
errors that may occur when the registry or vendor submits the data to CMS.   
 
Other Recommendations for Data Infrastructure and Reporting 
 
In addition to the above recommendations, the AMA urges CMS to consider the following 
in developing a transition plan for VBP: 
  

• An interoperable health information technology (HIT) system is critical for the 
success for a VBP data infrastructure and reporting system.  When implemented 
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properly in a connected environment, widespread HIT adoption will transform the 
practice of medicine and provide physicians with a powerful tool that puts real-time 
medical information in physicians’ hands at the point of care.  To achieve this 
reality, a comprehensive HIT environment will need to be highly connected, secure, 
and affordable.  To truly ensure success, HIT must be able to integrate into the 
typical workflow of medical practices as diverse as those where patients receive care, 
including large hospitals, community health centers, and small or solo physician 
practices.  

 
We urge CMS to support legislation that would:  (1) establish advisory committees 
comprised of public and private stakeholders to come up with effective policy and 
uniform, interoperable standards, (2) provide meaningful financial incentives, 
especially for smaller physician practices, and (3) ensure privacy and security of 
patients’ confidential medical information.  Meaningful grants, loans, and other 
financial incentives for acquiring, implementing, maintaining HIT systems and tools 
are essential for accelerating widespread adoption of HIT.  Legislation that provides 
adequate financial incentives and that establishes the infrastructure for connected and 
secure systems and tools will further accelerate our nation’s move toward a 
connected, nationwide HIT infrastructure that efficiently and reliably moves data 
smoothly among health care providers. 

 
• Similar to hospitals, physicians should be able to send all-payer data to CMS (as 

recent attempts to merge data later presented difficulties.)   For example, data from 
EHRs could be “all payer” and provided by physician practices.    

 
• The data submission process under a quality program (whether data is submitted 

directly to a quality program, or through an intermediary) must be transparent, tested 
and reliable.   

 
Incentive Methodology 
 
VBP programs must be structured carefully to promote program effectiveness and the 
quality and safety of patient care, and not penalize physicians.  All physicians should be able 
to participate in the program voluntarily and should receive a positive base physician 
payment update, with an additional value-based payment for achieving quality goals.  
Performance measurement should be scored against both absolute values and relative 
improvements in those values.   
 
Further, incentive payments should be based on a minimum performance threshold.  
Rewarding by percentile or highest improvement in performance removes individual 
physicians’ ability to gauge their performance throughout the year.  If a physician provides 
high quality care and meets performance standards, these efforts should be rewarded.  
Arbitrary assignment to a certain percentile based on a curve would unfairly penalize high-
performing physicians as well as physicians who make significant improvements in the 
quality of care they deliver.   
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Value-based payments should be funded with new money and should not be made on a 
budget neutral basis within the Medicare physician payment system.  These payments 
should be offset through potential savings due to decreased hospital admissions, 
readmissions and emergency department visits due to up-front physician care.  Further, VBP 
programs should not be funded through an overall percentage reduction of the physician 
payment update, such as a “withhold pool."  This is in contrast to other types of VBP 
programs, such as those using a “differential” payment structure, under which a base 
payment is made for services provided, with an additional value-based payment for meeting 
reporting and/or quality goals.  VBP programs should also provide incentives in addition to 
annual positive increases in the Medicare physician payment update that accurately reflect 
increases in medical practice costs.   
 
Payment incentives must be large enough to change behavior and incentives must be tied to 
actionable items.  Studies, like that reported in the July/August 2008 Health Affairs 
comparing Massachusetts physician groups, have concluded that pay-for-performance 
programs had little to no impact on quality of care.  The study suggested that to impact 
quality of care, incentives under these programs must be:  (i) large enough to change 
behavior; and (ii) aligned with the quality measures and related processes of care that are 
actionable by a physician.   
 
Physicians must also receive payments under a value-based (or quality reporting) program 
on a timely basis.  Payments should be made as close as possible to the time that the service 
is rendered, without a substantial time lag in determining the amount of payment due to a 
physician.  A physician practice, like any other enterprise must operate on a business plan 
based on predictable and reliable financial fundamentals.  This is nearly impossible if a 
substantial amount of a practice’s revenue stream is unknown and delayed for months or 
even years.  Particularly in a credit-issue economy, small businesses, such as physician 
practices, cannot afford delayed payments as this creates significant cash flow problems.  
This, in turn, threatens the viability of physicians’ practices, which impacts overall access to 
timely, quality health care.    
 
Finally, VBP programs must recognize that physician practice arrangements vary by size, 
specialty mix, structure (e.g., use of information technology systems).  Thus, it will be 
difficult for a VBP program to meet the needs of all.  A series of “pilots” or “demonstration 
projects,” therefore, would help develop those aspects of a VBP program that help varying 
physician practice arrangements enhance the quality of care for all patients.  These pilots 
will also help to develop a reporting infrastructure that supports accurate data collection, 
which is critical for increasing the rate of those who successfully participate in a program.   
 
Public Reporting 
 
In developing a plan to transition to VBP, CMS must recognize that public reporting of 
quality data, if not approached thoughtfully, can have unintentional adverse consequences 
for patients.  Significant barriers in the public reporting process must be addressed for 
effective reporting.  If not, patient de-selection can occur for individuals at higher-risk for 
illness due to age, diagnosis, severity of illness, multiple co-morbidities, or economic and 
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cultural characteristics that make them less adherent to established protocols.  Further, 
health literacy may not be adequate to comprehend basic medical information.  Programs 
must be designed so that appropriate information is available to patients to enable them to 
make educated decisions about their health care needs. 
 
If done correctly, public reporting has the potential to help provide such appropriate 
information to patients.  There remain, however, several critical issues that CMS must 
ensure are resolved before public reporting provisions can be implemented.   
 
First, CMS should devote resources to develop improved risk adjustment 
methodologies.  Without properly adjusting for risk, quality information will be skewed, 
and patients and physicians will be unfairly penalized and misinformed.  Further, CMS 
must ensure that any publicly reported information is correctly attributed to those 
involved in the care and accurate, user-friendly, meaningful and helpful to the 
consumer/patient.   

 
Thorough consideration must be given to the development of any cost of care, or 
“efficiency,” measures.  These measures must be evidence-based, like any other measure, 
and must seek quality improvement in patient care, not simply monetary savings as a 
primary goal.  “Efficiency” ratings attempt to measure the cost for specific episodes of care.  
There are three main organizations that provide systems to measure these episodes of care, 
but no study has been able to definitively determine which, if any, of the systems do it well.  
The number of incorrect physician ratings can exceed 30 percent, according to J. William 
Thomas, PhD, a leading scholar on efficiency measurement.  Incorrect reporting of 
physician performance can mislead patients, disrupt patient/physician relationships and 
unfairly damage physician reputations.  The importance of this is magnified when these 
incorrect ratings are used to assign physicians into tiers, and patients are incentivized to see 
physicians in the highest tier(s). 
 
Because of the foregoing concerns, it is critical that physicians and other providers 
involved in the treatment of a patient have the opportunity for prior review and 
comment and the right to appeal with regard to any data that is part of the public 
review process.  Any such comments should also be included with any publicly 
reported data.  This is necessary to give an accurate and complete picture of what is 
otherwise only a snapshot, and possibly skewed, view of the patient care provided by 
physicians and other professionals or providers involved in the patient’s care.   
 
We look forward to continuing to work with CMS to resolve issues related to quality 
reporting and VBP that could present barriers to a health care system in which physicians 
and other providers work together to deliver high quality, cost-effective care to our patients.    
 
RECOVERY AUDIT CONTRACTORS 
 
The AMA wants to emphasize our concerns regarding the RAC program, now that the 
program is moving forward.  While we are pleased that throughout the program, physicians 
have been able to work in cooperation with CMS on several issues of concern to the 
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physician community, we believe the RAC program is an enormous burden on the affected 
physicians and has failed to further the worthy goal of eradicating frequent billing mistakes.  
We remain committed to the belief that problems with over and/or underpayments of 
Medicare claims would be most effectively resolved through physician outreach and 
education.  
 
We continue to be concerned with the prospect of the RACs reviewing E&M services.  We 
do not believe that E&M services are appropriate for RAC review as the broad parameters 
for reporting E&M codes do not lend themselves to basic review.  The various levels of 
E&M services pertain to wide variations in skill, effort, time, responsibility, and medical 
knowledge, applied to the prevention or diagnosis and treatment of illness or injury, and the 
promotion of optimal health.  A review of E&M codes requires that all factors, including 
mixed diagnoses, variations in age, and decision-making, are considered and carefully 
evaluated.  Despite detailed Medicare guidelines that specify the documentation required for 
each level of E&M service, knowledgeable individuals often reach different conclusions 
regarding the E&M level of service justified by the documentation.  These problems are 
further exacerbated by the fact that the people performing the audits are not physicians of 
the same specialty and state as the physicians being audited.  CMS has acknowledged the 
problem of legitimate differences of opinion in determining how documentation aligns with 
the E&M level of service billed in other review programs.  The discussion of the “incorrect 
coding” errors in the November 2007 “Improper Fee-for-Service Payments Report” stated:  
 

A common error involved is overcoding or undercoding E&M codes by one level on 
a scale of five code levels. Published studies suggest that under certain 
circumstances, experienced reviewers may disagree on the most appropriate code to 
describe a particular service. This may explain some of the incorrect coding errors 
in this report. CMS is investigating procedures to minimize the occurrence of this 
type of error in the future. 
 

Congress and CMS have also addressed the related compounding problem of extrapolating 
results from a limited medical review of E&M services to a broader universe of claims 
billed.   
 

• CMS instituted the Progressive Corrective Action (PCA) program in 2002 to govern 
Medicare medical review.  The PCA program’s guiding principle is that medical 
review activities be proportional to the extent of the perceived problem.   

 
• Congress, through the Medicare Prescription Drug and Modernization Act of 2003 

(MMA), limited the agency’s use of extrapolation to cases where a physician has a 
sustained payment error level or when documented educational intervention has 
failed to correct the error.   

 
• CMS considers the complexity associated with validating E&M levels of service in 

determining the results derived from its agency’s Comprehensive Error Rate Testing 
(CERT) program, which the agency employs to determine the extent to which its 
contractors are accurately making fee-for-service payments.   
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E&M services are already subject to medical review by the Medicare Administrative 
Contractors (MACs), who are able to refer cases to Program Safeguard Contractors (PSCs), 
and they are included in the CERT program.  These programs have evolved because of the 
well-documented, widely-acknowledged imprecision associated with determining the extent 
to which documentation aligns with the level of service billed.  Allowing the RAC program 
to review E&M service claims—including enabling them to extrapolate their findings—will 
upset this balance.  It will recreate the same problem—large unsubstantiated overpayments 
that are minimized or overturned after additional review of complex E&M scenarios, at 
great cost to all parties—that initially led Congress and CMS to make improvements through 
the PCA program and the MMA.   
 
Moreover, auditing E&M services threatens to overburden physicians at a time when many 
specialties are in increasingly short supply and impending baby boomer retirements will  
exacerbate existing shortages. While audits of E&M services will create yet another 
unfunded mandate for all physicians, the burden will be particularly heavy for primary care 
physicians because nearly all primary care services fall into the E&M category and the 
majority of these practices are solo or small practices with little ability to deal with the 
administrative burden imposed by a RAC audit.  Currently, almost 30 percent of patients 
seeking a new primary care physician have trouble finding one, 30 percent of group 
practices already limit Medicare patients, and by 2020 there will be an estimated 85,000 
physician shortage in this country.  Inflicting audits of E&M services would come at the 
very time an aging population is putting additional strains on the health care system and 
physician office visits are up.  Thus, we strongly urge that CMS not to allow RACs to 
perform E&M audits. 
 
The confusing Medicare rules pertaining to the billing of one specific type of E&M service, 
consultations, is particularly concerning.  Our significant, ongoing concerns with the 
consultations policy have been brought to CMS’ attention and, while we continue to work 
with them the problems have yet to been resolved.  Specifically, CMS’ current policies on 
split-shared billing, transfer of care, and documentation for consultations are unclear and 
physicians remain confused about their implementation.  Therefore, we believe it is 
unreasonable for CMS to allow the RACs to review consultations.  Allowing contractors 
to perform audits on consultations would exploit physician confusion over these policies.   
 
Finally, we continue to be concerned that resources are not being put toward educating 
physicians on billing mistakes.  We firmly believe that the best way to reduce common 
billing and coding mistakes is through targeted education and outreach, rather than onerous 
audits performed by outside contractors with incentives to deny claims.  Thus far, we have 
been extremely disappointed by the focus on punitive measures instead of physician 
education and communication.  This is particularly egregious given that the funding 
provided to the new MACs is insufficient to sustain the level of outreach that has existed 
under the carrier contracts.  It is our understanding that in some cases funding is as much as 
30 percent less than what was previously provided.  We have already received numerous 
reports from physicians that they are unable to get through to a customer service 
representative at the MAC unless they remain on hold for hours.  Educating physicians and 
providing them with information regarding common coding and billing mistakes is critical 
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to reducing onerous RAC audits of physicians and the Medicare error rate as a whole.  
Therefore, we strongly urge CMS to ensure that physicians are sufficiently educated 
regarding Medicare billing policies. 
 
While we remain concerned by these issues, we are grateful that CMS has made a number of 
changes, including limiting the number of medical records that can be requested by a RAC, 
installing RAC Medical Directors, and implementing a validation process.  We request, 
however, that CMS consider the recommendation by PPAC on December 8, 2008, that CMS 
revise the request for records limits established for solo practitioners from 10 requests to 
three requests per 45 days.  This revision would, as noted by PPAC, make the number of 
records requests more “linear relative to the number of physicians in a practice, and not 
skewed toward small groups and solo practitioners bearing a heavier burden."  Thus, we 
urge CMS to limit medical record requests to three in a 45-day period for solo 
practitioners. 
 
Similarly, we appreciate CMS’ willingness to increase the minimum claim amount from 10 
dollars to 25; however, additional input from physicians suggests this amount is still too 
low. Given the administrative burden RAC audits pose on physicians, we believe that 
the minimum claim amount should be raised to at least 100 dollars.  Finally, we are 
pleased that CMS is considering reimbursing physicians for the costs associated with 
copying records in response to audits.  We strongly urge CMS to implement a provision 
requiring RACs to reimburse physicians for copies of requested medical records prior 
to the commencement of the RAC audits.  
 
Physicians strive for payment accuracy and are committed to continuing to work with CMS 
and its contractors to ensure the validity of physician payments.  We believe that the best 
way to promote these worthy goals is through education.  Given that expansion of the 
program is underway, however, we urge CMS to address our concerns and resolve these 
issues before the RACs begin to audit physicians.  We look forward to working with CMS 
on efforts to improve the RAC program.   
 

______________________________ 
 
The AMA appreciates the opportunity to comment on the foregoing, and we look forward to 
continuing to work with PPAC and CMS to resolve these important matters. 
  
 


